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Abstract 
The importance of International Business (IB) Syste ms and in 
particular International Joint Ventures (IJVs) has increased in 
recent years. Great numbers of enterprises worldwid e form 
International Strategic Alliances (ISAs) and IJVs i n order to expand 
internationally and gain global competitiveness. On e of the most 
important factors that affect the success of IJVs i s the notion of 
trust between alliance partners, as evidenced by th e growing volume 
of published research on the subject. The objective  of this paper is 
to present a number of propositions on the contextu al factors that 
have an impact on trust at the initial stages of th e formation of an 
IJV and constitutes the basis for future research w here we plan to 
examine the importance of trust in International Jo int Ventures 
(IJVs) that include at least one Greek business par tner. 
 
Keywords : trust, enterprises, international business (IB) s ystems,  
international strategic alliances (ISAs),  international joint 
ventures (IJVs) 
  
Introduction 
 
An issue that has recently received a great deal of  scholarly 
attention is the importance of trust for the succes s of international 
business (IB) systems and in particular internation al joint ventures 
(IJVs). As economies become more globalized, more a nd more firms are 
participating in foreign markets. The use of strate gic alliances and 
joint ventures is rapidly becoming popular with a g rowing number of 
multinational firms. In the last decades, IJVs have  become a favoured 
form of international collaboration (Anvy and Ander son, 2008) and the 
establishment of IJVs has become a major strategy f or firms entering 
international markets (Ding, 1997, Duan, 2007, Dunn ing, 1995, Li, 
2003, Meschi and Riccio, 2008, Le and Jorma, 2009).  According to Hitt 
(1996), “a joint venture is when an independent fir m is created by at 
least two other firms”. According to Geringer and H ebert (1989), “an 
international joint venture is an equity based, cro ss border alliance 
that is formed by two or more legally distinct orga nizations that are 
headquartered in different countries”. Deresky prov ides another 
useful description of an international joint ventur e: 
 

A wide array of partnerships between business compa nies whose 
headquarters are located in different countries, an d who 
communicate for the execution of different stages o r parts of 
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their activities, such as joined marketing, integra ted 
production or joined development (Deresky, 2003). 
 

A joint venture is considered international when at  least one of the 
partner - firms originates from a country different  than the one that 
the venture determines as a target market (Hajidimi triou, 2003). The 
many definitions of IJVs presented in the literatur e reflect the 
considerable academic interest engendered by the co ncept and its 
prevalence in the fields of management, economics a nd law (Ballon, 
1978, Kogut, 1988). In an earlier paper (Hajidimitr iou and 
Sklavounos, 2006) we referred to the theoretical ba ckground of the 
construct of trust which includes a variety of defi nitions, forms, 
dimensions, sources and international differences. Moreover, in a 
more recent paper (Hajidimitriou and Sklavounos, 20 07) we examined 
the various mechanisms of trust creation and presen ted some 
contemporary and distinguished examples of trust cr eation from the 
relevant international literature. The purpose of t his paper is  to 
present a number of propositions on the contextual factors that have 
an impact on trust at the initial stages of an IJV.  These 
propositions will be tested empirically as hypothes es at a later 
stage of our research.   

  
Theoretical Background  
 
During the last three decades, the globalization of  markets, the 
rapid shifts in technologies, and regulatory and in stitutional 
changes all over the world, has led to new opportun ities for 
interfirm collaboration, across institutional and n ational borders. 
Research on strategic collaboration between firms h as received 
increasing attention in the literature in recent ye ars, reflecting 
the increasing frequency and importance of strategi c alliances in 
business practice (Hajidimitriou and Sklavounos, 20 08). Two main 
streams, in terms of focus, in this literature can be identified. One 
stream is mainly concerned with examining the under lying conditions 
favouring alliance formation (Harrigan, 1985, Contr actor and Lorange, 
1988, Hennart, 1988, Oliver, 1990, Williamson, 1991 ). The other 
stream is occupied with investigating alliance outc omes and the 
impact of alliances on the partner firms (Kogut, 19 89, Blodgett, 
1992, Dussage and Garette, 1995, Doz, 1996, Nielsen , 2001). Our 
research aims at combining elements from these two streams of 
literature in an attempt to shed light on the role of trust for the 
success of IJVs. 
 
Conceptually and methodologically, trust is a compl ex subject area. 
As a result of this complexity, numerous definition s of trust have 
been proposed in the literature, each focusing on p articular aspects 
of a relationship. According to Sabel (1993), “trus t is the mutual 
confidence that no party to an exchange will exploi t another’s 
vulnerabilities”. Mayer et al. provide another usef ul description of 
trust: 
 

Trust is the willingness of a party to be vulnerabl e to the 
actions of another party based on the expectation t hat the 
other will perform a particular action important to  the 
trustor, irrespective of the ability to monitor or control 
that other party (Mayer et al., 1995). 

 
For any strategic alliance to be formed and functio n, a minimum of 
interfirm trust must exist. In fact, as argued by A rrow (1972), 
“virtually every commercial transaction conducted h as within itself 
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an element of trust”. This seems certainly true for  any transaction 
conducted over a period of time and across organiza tional and 
national boundaries, where the level of complexity makes it virtually 
impossible to monitor in detail all aspects of exch ange. As Butler 
(1991) points out, the development of trust is a co mplex process and 
numerous different conditions have been identified that are 
antecedents to trust. In addition, the process by w hich trust 
develops is highly uncertain and can vary depending  on the context of 
the transaction, the characteristics of the transac tors and their 
prior experiences (Dyer, 1996). Moreover, trust is not a commodity to 
be bought or sold in the marketplace, but rather mu st be developed 
over time based on a series of positive experiences  between 
individuals (Kramer and Tyler, 1996). Thus, because  of the 
uncertainty as to the factors and processes that cr eate trust and the 
extended time period over which it develops, trust may be difficult 
for competitors to imitate and hence represent a co nsiderable source 
of competitive advantage (Jennings et al., 2000). 
 
The degree of trust is a critical determinant of al liance performance 
(Boersma et al., 2003, Robson et al., 2008, Nielsen  and Gudergan, 
2011). Partner trust increases cooperation, improve s flexibility, 
lowers the cost of coordination and increases knowl edge transfer 
(Nielsen and Nielsen, 2009, Schweitzer and Gudergan , 2011). The above 
arguments suggest that examining the processes that  foster interfirm 
trust is a critical issue in international business  systems research. 
In this paper we attempt to develop a conceptual fr amework with 
testable propositions of the factors that have an i mpact on trust in 
IJVs. These factors are separated into two categori es based on the 
stage in the IJV formation in which they occur. In this paper, we 
will refer to those factors that occur before the f ormation of the 
IJV. In the future we aim at discussing the factors  that occur after 
the IJV is formed and running and the impact of tru st on performance 
of IJVs. 
 

Pre – Alliance Formation Factors  
 
Pre – alliance formation factors refer to variables  pertaining to the 
time before the alliance is formed and during the d esign and 
implementation stages of an alliance. In other word s, they refer to 
the partner selection process. First of all, Reputa tion refers, to 
the knowledge held by individuals about the potenti al partner in 
terms of this partner’s behaviour in prior network relationships in 
addition to more traditional attributes of reputati on, such as 
innovativeness, quality of management, employee tal ent, financial 
soundness, use of corporate assets, social responsi bility, quality of 
product / services etc. The concept of reputation i s closely related 
to the concept of integrity, as presented by Mayer et al. (1995), 
since among the biggest concerns of firms entering into alliances is 
the predictability of their partner’s behaviour. Am ong the biggest 
concerns of firms entering into alliances is the pr edictability of 
their partner’s behaviour. In lack of prior experie nce with a 
particular partner, the next logical step is to rel y on the 
reputation of that firm, which is a direct conseque nce of prior 
relational behaviour (Granovetter, 1985). Research suggests that most 
firms are embedded in a social network of prior all iances through 
which they are connected with one another either di rectly or 
indirectly (Kogut et al., 1993). Within a dense soc ial network, 
reputational considerations play an important role in a firm’s 
potential for future alliances, because these socia l affiliations 
determine the firm’s perceived status and serve as a source of 
legitimacy. Hence, as argued by Granovetter (1985),  “Social 
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relations, rather than institutionalized arrangemen ts or generalized 
morality, are mainly responsible for the production  of trust in 
economic life”. This is especially true for firms e ntering new 
markets or industries or collaborating across organ izational and 
national boundaries, where affiliation with a known  firm might signal 
quality and trustworthiness and thereby serve as a foundation for a 
favourable evaluation by a potential partner. 
 
The formation of strategic alliances and IJVs, as s tated earlier, 
provides a way for gaining a competitive advantage.  A favourable 
reputation can be a major factor in achieving a com petitive advantage 
through differentiation and also contributes to a d efendable position 
because of the time involved in its growth (Hall, 1 992). While the 
development of trust between alliance partners is a  slow process, it 
can be destroyed very easily (Fukuyama, 1995). A fi rm with a 
reputation of being honest, fair, and trustworthy g ives one the first 
piece of evidence to take some initial risk (Barney  and Hansen, 
1994). Similarly, Saxton (1997)  found reputation to be significantly 
positively related to alliance outcome in his study  of dyads.  
 
Alternatively, once a firm has acquired a reputatio n for not being 
trustworthy in collaborative relationships or in ge neral, future 
partners will perceive this firm as a greater liabi lity in terms of 
interfirm collaboration. According to Lu and Ma (20 08), business 
groups are arguably more concerned than independent  firms about the 
downside effect on their reputation associated with  the dissolution 
of their IJVs. To maintain a favourable public imag e, groups may 
hesitate to terminate non – performing IJVs. Lu and  Beamish (2006) 
also concluded that large firms are arguably more concerned than 
small and medium enterprises about the downside eff ect on their 
reputation associated with the dissolution of their  IJVs. To maintain 
favourable public image, large firms may hesitate t o terminate 
unprofitable subsidiaries. This is consistent with the empirical 
finding of Kollock (1994) that reputation and trust  are correlated 
and that ongoing interaction can lead to an increas e in trust. 
Reputation is also considered essential in many def initions of trust 
(Butler and Cantrell, 1984, Luhmann, 1988, Kramer a nd Tyler, 1996). 
Hence, we suggest that the historical trustworthine ss of parties in 
previous interaction with others is important, and that it is the 
social context (e.g. networks) that makes reputatio nal effects 
possible. Therefore, locating a partner with a good  reputation seems 
to be an effective and logical starting point for b uilding trust.  
 
Proposition 1: A favourable reputation is positivel y related to the 
development of trust in the context of IJVs  
 

The extent of transparency between the individuals structuring an 
international strategic alliance can certainly infl uence trust (Burt 
and Knez, 1996, Gabarro, 1978). According to Hamel (1991), 
transparency is the openness and willingness of the  partner firm to 
share its embedded knowledge. In other words, openn ess refers to the 
extent to which individuals express ideas openly an d freely. Open and 
honest communication at the outset of any relations hip is important 
and in terms of forming a complex business relation ship even more so. 
Formation of an alliance involves a search and iden tification process 
in order to find the right partner, where differenc es and 
complementarities need to be recognized and articul ated. Different 
perspectives and expectations do not necessarily le ad to conflict and 
subsequent poor performance, however, the probabili ty of this 
occurring is, all other things being equal, higher when there is a 
lack of transparency between the parties involved ( Jennings et al., 
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2000). Having an awareness that alliance partners a re different and 
being sensitive to these differences are important factors in 
building trust (Barber, 1983, Howarth, et al., 1995 ). 
 
The empirical data of the research of Sazali et al. (2009) provide 
significant evidence that relationship characterist ics, in terms of 
frequent and effective interactions, multiple indiv idual exchanges, 
productive and adequacy of interaction, and intimac y of relationship, 
are more likely to contribute to an increase of a) relationship 
openness / transparency that reduces partner protec tiveness, b) 
opportunity to learn, share and access to both IJV partners strategic 
knowledge and competencies, c) resource commitments  in IJV, and d) 
mutual trust between IJV partners. The positive lin k between openness 
and trust is obvious from the above empirical resul ts. Whereas 
openness can be argued to be beneficial at all time s in interfirm 
relations, it is especially important in the pre – alliance formation 
stage because this is where the foundation (both fo rmally through 
contracting and informally through social perceptio ns) for the 
relationship is laid. Hence, we suggest that openne ss between 
managers involved in the pre – alliance formation p rocess can 
strongly influence the building of trust: 
 
Proposition 2: Transparency – Openness is positivel y related to the 
development of trust in the context of IJVs . 
 
In international business systems, cultural differe nces produce 
additional difficulties, which have been well docum ented in the 
literature (Mjoen and Tallman, 1997). Culture has b een studied by an 
increasing number of writers on management, negotia tion and marketing 
(Hall 1959, Hofstede 1980, Nes et al., 2007, Solber g, 2007). There 
are many researchers who explore the influence of c ultural distance 
between partners on trust level (Brouthers and Bamo ssy, 2006, Lu, 
2007, Makino et al., 2007, Mahmoudi et al., 2011). Culture is the 
homogeneity of characteristics that separates one h uman group from 
another (Hofstede, 1980, Asai and Lucca 1988, Clark , 1990). Some 
academic researches suggest that cultural distance has no significant 
moderator effect on trust structure (Zhang et al., 2003) while some 
assert that culture may hinder the ability to effec tively standardize 
the process of relationship development strategies (Griffith et al., 
2000, Kogut and Singh, 1988). Luo (2002) provides e vidence that 
cultural distance is not a moderator affecting the influence of trust 
on performance but instead shapes the development o f organizational 
trust. 
 
Killing (1983) found that IJVs, where one partner i s from a 
developing country and the other from a developed c ountry, are more 
likely to lead to decision impasses due to divergen t attitudes. 
Furthermore, Beamish (1985) showed that such intern ational joint 
ventures have a higher rate of failure than those f ormed between two 
firms both originating in developed countries. In f act, as argued by 
Meschi (1997), most problems encountered in interna tional joint 
ventures can be traced back to cultural factors. Ly les and Salk 
(1996) report that not only conflicts but also cult ural 
misunderstandings rooted in cultural differences ca n minimize flows 
of information and learning. Hence, the partner’s n ational or 
organizational culture has the potential to affect in depth all 
aspects of the collaboration, including the develop ment of trust. 
Wai-Kit et al. (2007) in their research of investig ating the 
antecedents of trust in Chinese IJVs, discovered th at cultural 
distance, among other variables such as local relia nce and experience 
of executives, is an important antecedent of trust which affects 
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performance of IJVs. Moreover, Nes et al. (2007) fo und that cultural 
distance impacts negatively on interfirm communicat ion and trust.  
 
Similarly, Mowery et al.  (1996) found that distance and cultural 
differences were key obstacles to interfirm collabo ration for U.S. 
firms engaged in international alliances compared t o firms engaged in 
domestic alliances. Moreover, cultural asymmetry ca n sometimes lead 
to an unbalanced situation between partners in thei r attempt to 
decode, transfer, and interpret knowledge (Hamel, 1 991). Thus, 
language, cultural heritage, and alignment play a k ey role in 
creating difficulties for identifying market opport unities and raises 
barriers to communication between partners. Moreove r, trust in 
international joint ventures is closely related to norms and values 
because it involves an investment in a social relat ionship, which 
might potentially be damaging to economic performan ce. Hence, the 
extent to which partners have beliefs in common abo ut what 
behaviours, goals, and policies are important or un important, 
appropriate or inappropriate will influence the lev el and speed of 
trust development (Dwyer et al., 1987). Luo (2002) also found that 
cultural distance impedes initial trust development  and his finding 
corroborates the notion in the international strate gic alliance 
literature that cultural barriers obstruct initial trust building 
(Doney et al., 1998, Inkpen and Currall, 1997, Park he, 1993). Reus 
and Rottig (2009) focus specifically on the roles o f cultural 
distance, hierarchical control, partner conflict, a nd commitment in 
determining IJV performance. Their results indicate  that cultural 
distance between partners of IJVs tends to increase  the likelihood of 
conflict, which, in turn, adversely affects trust b uilding and 
performance of IJVs. To sum up, misinterpretations due to cultural 
distance or the lack of cross - cultural understand ing for a partner 
are likely to impair the development of trust in IJ Vs, suggesting 
that: 
 
Proposition 3: Cultural distance is negatively rela ted to the 
development of trust in the context of IJVs .  
 
Conclusions and objectives for further research 
 
The purpose of this paper is  to present a number of propositions on 
the contextual factors that have an impact on trust  at the initial 
stages of an international joint venture. The first  section is 
concerned with the conceptualization of trust and i nternational joint 
ventures and their theoretical background with a va riety of 
definitions. The main section contains the first st age of our 
theoretical framework and refers to the pre – allia nce formation 
factors which are the variables that affect trust b uilding during the 
design and implementation stages of an internationa l joint venture. 
The first 3 propositions of our research are presen ted and discussed. 
We conclude that transparency - openness between ma nagers involved in 
the pre – alliance formation process as well as a f avourable 
reputation of a business partner are positively rel ated to trust in 
the context of IJVs. On the other hand, we conclude  that the cultural 
distance between IJV partners impedes initial trust  development and 
therefore  is negatively related to trust building in the cont ext of 
IJVs.  
 
As far as further research is concerned, we aim at discussing the 
factors that affect trust after the IJV is formed a nd running as well 
as the impact of trust on performance of internatio nal joint 
ventures. The propositions that we present will be tested empirically 
as hypotheses in the future. Our main research obje ctive is to 
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empirically examine the concept of trust and its ro le in IJVs that 
include at least one Greek business partner. We pla n to construct a 
conceptual model of trust with variables at 2 phase s (during the 
design and implementation stages of an IJV and afte r the IJV is 
formed and running). We intend to investigate these  issues by 
constructing an appropriate questionnaire which wil l be sent to 
managers of Greek companies that have formed IJVs i n recent years. 
The results of the questionnaires will be statistic ally analysed 
using the appropriate statistical methods. The ques tionnaire survey 
will be followed by interviews with Greek managers involved in 
international joint ventures. Any possible findings  would certainly 
constitute a valuable addition in the international  literature about 
the complex concept of trust. This paper constitute s the basis for 
such future research and we believe that it contrib utes to the 
conceptualization of trust and constitutes a valuab le addition that 
emphasizes even more the important role of trust in  the context of 
international business.    

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Sklavounos-Hajidimitriou, 133-144 

MIBES 2011 – Oral                                         

 
140 

References  
 
Anvy, G., and A.R. Anderson, 2008, “Organisational culture, national 

culture and performance in International Joint Vent ures based in 
Israel”, International Journal of Business and Globalisation , Vol. 
2, No. 2, 133-145. 

Arrow, K.J., 1972, “Gifts and exchanges”, Philosophy and Public 
Affairs , 1: 343-362. 

Asai, M., and N. Lucca, 1988, “Individualism and co llectivism: cross-
cultural perspectives on self-ingroup relationships ”, Journal of 
Personality and Social Psychology , 54, 323-338.  

Ballon, R.J., 1988, Japanese decision making: A circular process , 
Sophia University, Tokyo.  

Barber, B., 1983, The Logic and Limits of Trust , New Brunswick, NJ: 
Rutgers University Press. 

Beamish, P.W., 1985, “The characteristics of Joint Ventures in 
Developed and Developing Countries”, Columbia Journal of World 
Business , (fall): 13-19. 

Blodgett, L.L., 1992, “Factors in the instability o f international 
joint ventures: An event history analysis”, Strategic Management 
Journal, 13(6): 475-481. 

Boersma, M.F., P.J. Buckley, and P.N. Ghauri, 2003,  “Trust in 
international joint venture relationships”, Journal of Business 
Research , 56, 1031–1042. 

Brouthers, K.D., and G. Bamossy, 2006, “Post-format ion Processes in 
Eastern and Western European Joint Ventures”, Journal of 
Management Studies , 43, 203-229.  

Burt, R.S., and M. Knez., 1996, “Trust and Third-pa rty Gossip”, In 
R.M. Kramer and T.R. Tyler (Eds.), Trust in Organizations: 
Frontiers of Theory and Research , Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage 
Publications, 68-89.  

Butler, J.K., 1991, “Toward understanding and measu ring conditions of 
trust: evolution of a condition of trust inventory” , Journal of 
Management , 17, 643-663. 

Butler, J.K., and R.S. Cantrell, 1984, “A behaviour al decision theory 
approach to modelling dyadic trust in superiors and  subordinates”, 
Psychological Reports, 55, 19-28. 

Clark, T., 1990, “International marketing and natio nal character: a 
review and proposal for an integrative theory”, Journal of 
Marketing , 54, 66-79.    

Contractor, F.J., and P. Lorange, 1988, “Why should  firms cooperate? 
The strategy and economic basis for cooperative ven tures”, In F.J. 
Contractor and P. Lorange (Eds.), Cooperative Strategies in 
International Business, Lexington, MA: Lexington Books: 3-30. 

Deresky, H., 2003, International Management: Managing across Borders 
and Cultures , 4th ed., Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ. 

Ding, D.Z., 1997, “Control, conflict, and performan ce: A study of 
U.S.-Chinese joint ventures”, Journal of International Marketing ,  
5 (3), 31-45. 

Doney, P.M., J.P. Cannon, and M.R. Mullen, 1998, “U nderstanding the 
influence of national culture on the development of  trust”, 
Academy of Management Review, 23: 601-620. 

Doz, Y.L., 1996, “The evolution of cooperation in s trategic 
alliances: Initial conditions, or learning processe s?”, Strategic 
Management Journal, Summer Special Issue, 17: 55-83. 

Duan J, and S. Chuanmin, 2007, “Ownership, control,  and performance 
of U.S.-China joint ventures: A longitudinal study” , Journal of 
Applied Management and Entrepreneurship, 12 (1) 25-35. 

Dunning, J.H., 1995, “Reappraising the eclectic par adigm in the age 
of alliance capitalism”, Journal of International Business 
Studies , 26, 461-493. 



Sklavounos-Hajidimitriou, 133-144 

MIBES 2011 – Oral                                         

 
141 

Dussauge, P., and B. Garrette, 1995, “Determinants of success in 
international strategic alliances: Evidence from th e global 
aerospace industry”, Journal of International Business Studies, 
26: 505-530. 

Dwyer, F.R., P.H. Schurr, and S. Oh, 1987, “Develop ing buyer-seller 
relationships”, Journal of Marketing , 51(2): 11-27. 

Dyer, J., 1996, “The relational view: sources of re lational rents and 
interorganizational competitive advantage”, Working  paper. 

Fukuyama, F., 1995, Trust: The social virus and the creation of 
prosperity , New York: Free Press. 

Gabarro, J.J., 1978, “The Development of Trust Infl uence and 
Expectations”, in A.G. Athos and J.J. Gabarro (Eds. ), 
Interpersonal Behavior: Communication and Understan ding in 
Relationships , Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, 290-303. 

Geringer, J.M, and L. Hebert, 1989, “Control and pe rformance of 
international joint ventures”, Journal of International  Business 
Studies 20: 235–254. 

Granovetter, M.S., 1985, “Economic Action and Socia l Structure: The 
Problem of Embeddedness”, American Journal of Sociology , 91: 481-
510. 

Griffith, D.A., M.Y. Hu, and J.K.Jr. Ryans, 2000, P rocess 
standardization across intra- and inter-cultural re lationships”, 
Journal of International Business Studies , 31, 303-324.  

Hajidimitriou, Y.A., 2003, International Business , Anikoula 
Publishing, Thessaloniki (in Greek). 

Hajidimitriou, Y.A., and N. Sklavounos, 2006, “The Importance of 
Trust for the Success of International Strategic Al liances”, 
Management of International Business and Economics Conference, 
MIBES Conference Proceedings, 4-5 November 2006, T. E.I. of 

Larissa, Greece , ISBN# 978-960-87764-3-2. 
Hajidimitriou, Y.A., and N. Sklavounos, 2007, “The Creation of Trust 

in International Strategic Alliances”, Management o f International 
Business and Economics Conference, MIBES Conference  Proceedings, 

29-30 September 2007, T.E.I. of Larissa, Greece , ISBN# 978-960-
87764-7-0. 

Hajidimitriou, Y.A., and N. Sklavounos, 2008, “The Trust Dimension in 
International Business Systems”, MIBES e-book 2008,  T.E.I. of 

Larissa, Greece , ISBN# 978-960-98411-2-2. 
Hall, E.T., 1959, The Silent Language, Doubleday, New York.  
Hamel, G., 1991, “Competition for competence and in ter-partner 

learning within international strategic alliances”,  Strategic 
Management Journal , Summer Special Issues, 12: 83-103.  

Harrigan, K.R., 1985, Strategies for Joint Ventures, Lexington, MA: 
Lexington Books. 

Hennart, J.F., 1988, “A transaction cost theory of equity joint 
ventures”, Strategic Management Journal, 9(4): 361-374. 

Hitt, M.A., R.D. Ireland, and R.E. Hoskisson, 1996,  Strategic 
Management: Competitiveness and Globalization, 2nd ed. 
Minneapolis/St. Paul, MN: West Publishing. 

Hofstede, G., 1980, Cultures Consequences; International Differences 
in Work-related Values , Sage, Beverly Hills, CA and London.  

Hofstede, G., 1980, “Motivation, leadership, and or ganization - do 
American theories apply abroad”, Organizational Dynamics , 9, 42-
63.  

Howarth, C.S., M.L. Gillin, and J. Bailey, 1995, Strategic Alliances: 
Resource Sharing Strategies for Smart Companies , Melbourne, 
Australia: Pitman Publishing. 

Javad Mahmoudi, K., W. Al-Karaghouli, and A. Ayios,  2011, 
“Antecendents of trust in international joint ventu res’ (IJVS) 
performance in developing countries: a review of em pirical 



Sklavounos-Hajidimitriou, 133-144 

MIBES 2011 – Oral                                         

 
142 

evidence”, European, Mediterranean and Middle Easte rn Conference 
on Information Systems 2011 (EMCIS2011) Proceedings . 

Jennings, D.F., K. Artz, L.M. Gillin, and C. Christ odouloy, 2000, 
“Determinants of Trust in Global Strategic Alliance s: Amrad and 
the Australian Biomedical Industry”, Competitiveness Review , Vol. 
10 (1). 

Inkpen, A.C., and S.C. Currall, 1997, “Internationa l joint venture 
trust: An empirical examination”, in  P.W. Beamish, and J.P. 
Killing (Eds.), Cooperative strategies: North American 
perspectives. San Francisco: New Lexington Press. 

Killing, J.P., 1983, Strategies for Joint Venture Success . New York: 
Praeger. 

Kogut, B, 1988, “Joint Ventures: Theoretical and Em pirical 
Perspectives”, Strategic Management Journal , 9: 319-332.  

Kogut, B., 1989, “The stability of joint ventures: Reciprocity and 
competitive rivalry”, Journal of Industrial Economics, 38: 183-
198. 

Kogut, B., and H. Singh, 1988, “The effect of natio nal culture on the 
choice of entry mode”, Journal of International Business Studies , 
19, 411-432.  

Kogut, B., W. Shan, and G. Walker, 1993, “Competiti ve cooperation in 
biotechnology: Learning through networks?” In N. No hria & R. 
Eccles (Eds.), Networks and organizations: Structure, form, and 
action , 348-365. Boston: Harvard Business School Press. 

Kollock, P., 1994, “The Emergence of Exchange Struc tures: An 
Experimental Study of Uncertainty, Commitment, and Trust”, 
American Journal of Sociology . 2: 313-345. 

Kramer, R.M., and T.R. Tyler, 1996, Trust in organizations: frontiers 
of theory and research , Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications. 

Le, N.H., and L. Jorma, 2009, “Foreign Parent Strat egies, Control and 
International Joint Venture Performance”, Internati onal Business 
Research, Vol.2, No.1, 3-15.  

Li, X., 2003, “Control in Japanese-Chinese joint ve ntures: Antecedent 
factors and effect on performance from Japanese vie wpoint”, Asian 
Business & Management , 2 (3), 371-395. 

Lu, L., 2007, “The effect of cultural similarity on  international 
joint ventures: An empirical study”, International Journal of 
Management, 24, 230-241.  

Lu, J.W., and P.W. Beamish, 2006, “Partnering strat egies and 
performance of SMEs’ international joint ventures”,  Journal of 
Business Venturing , 21, 461-486. 

Lu, J.W., and X. Ma, 2008, “The contingent value of  local partners’ 
business group affiliations”, Academy of Management Journal , 51 
(2), 295-314. 

Luhmann, N., 1988, “Familiarity, confidence, trust:  problems and 
alternatives” In Gambetta D. (Ed.), Trust: Making and breaking 
cooperative relations , New York, Basic Blackwell, 94-108. 

Luo, Y., 2002, “Building trust in cross – cultural collaborations: 
Toward a contingency perspective”, Journal of Management , 28(5), 
669–694. 

Lyles, M.A., and J.E. Salk, 1996, “Knowledge acquis ition from foreign 
parents in international joint ventures: An empiric al examination 
in the Hungarian context”, Journal of International Business 
Studies , 27(5): 877-903. 

Makino, S., C.M. Chan, T. Isobe, and P.W. Beamish, 2007, “Intended 
and unintended termination of international joint v entures”, 
Strategic Management Journal, 28, 1113-1132.  

Mayer, R.C., J.H. Davis, and F.D. Schoorman, 1995, “An integrative 
model of organizational trust”, Academy of Management Review , 20, 
709 – 734.  



Sklavounos-Hajidimitriou, 133-144 

MIBES 2011 – Oral                                         

 
143 

Meschi, P., 1997, “Longevity and cultural differenc es of 
international joint ventures: Toward time-based cul tural 
management”, Human Relations , 50(2): 211-227. 

Meschi, P., and E.L. Riccio, 2008, “Country risk, n ational cultural 
differences between partners and survival of intern ational joint 
ventures in Brazil”, International Business Review 17 (3), 250-
266. 

Mjoen, H., and S. Tallman, 1997, “Control and perfo rmance in 
international joint ventures”, Organization Science , 8: 257-274. 

Mowery, D.C., J.E. Oxley, and B.S. Silverman, 1996,  “Strategic 
alliances and interfirm knowledge transfer”, Strategic Management 
Journal , 17(Winter Special Issue): 77-91. 

Nes, E.B., C.A. Solberg, and R. Silkoset, 2007, “Th e Impact of 
National Culture on Exporter-Distributor Relations” , International 
Business Review, 16 (4), 405-424. 

Nielsen, B.B., 2001, “Trust and learning in interna tional strategic 
alliances”, Copenhagen Business School Working Pape rs, 8, 1–32. 

Nielsen, B.B., and S. Nielsen, 2009, “Learning and innovation in 
international strategic alliances: An empirical tes t of the role 
of trust and tacitness”, Journal of Management Studies, 46(6): 
1031-1056. 

Nielsen, B.B., and S. Gudergan, 2011, “Exploration and exploitation 
fit and performance in international strategic alli ances”, 
International Business Review , 2011, (in forthcoming issues), 
doi:10.1016/j.ibusrev.2011.07.001 . 

Oliver, C., 1990, “Determinants of interorganizatio nal relationships: 
Integration and future directions”, Academy of Management Review, 
15: 241-265. 

Parkhe, A., 1993, “Partner nationality and the stru cture performance 
relationship in strategic alliances”, Organization Science. 4(2): 
301-324. 

Reus, T., and D. Rottig, 2009, “Meta-analyses of in ternational joint 
venture performance determinants: Evidence for theo ry, 
methodological artifacts and the unique context of China”, 
Management International Review , 49(5), 607-640. 

Robson, M.J., C.S. Katsikeas, and D.C. Bello, 2008,  “Drivers and 
Performance Outcomes of Trust in International Stra tegic 
Alliances: The Role of Organizational Complexity”, Organization 
Science , 19(4), 647-665. 

Sabel, C., 1993, “Studied Trust: Building New Forms  of Cooperation in 
a Volatile Economy”, Human Relations , 46(9), 1133 – 1170. 

Saxton, T., 1997, “The effects of partner and relat ionship 
characteristics on alliance outcome”, Academy of Management 
Journal , 40(2), 443–461 . 

Sazali, A.W., C.R. Raduan, U. Jegak, and A. Haslind a, 2009, “Effects 
of inter-firm technology transfer characteristics o n degree of 
inter-firm technology transfer in international joi nt ventures”, 
European Journal of Scientific Research, 35, (3), 4 74-491. 

Solberg, C.A., 2007, “Exploring product and cultura l contingencies in 
export-intermediary relationships”, European Intern ational 
Business Academy’s (EIBA) 2007 Conference. 

Schweitzer, J., and S. Gudergan, 2011, “Contractual  complexity, 
governance and organisational form in alliances”, International 
Journal of Strategic Business Alliances , 2(1–2), 26–40. 

Wai-Kit, P., C. Lau, and M. Nuaw, 2007, “The effect  of trust on 
international Joint Venture Performance in China”, Journal of 
International Management , 13, 430-448.  

Williamson, O.E., 1991, “Strategizing, economizing,  and economic 
organization”, Strategic Management Journal, Winter Special Issue, 
12: 75-94. 



Sklavounos-Hajidimitriou, 133-144 

MIBES 2011 – Oral                                         

 
144 

Zhang, C., S. Cavusgil, and A.S. Roath, 2003, “Manu facturer 
governance of foreign distributor relationships: do  relational 
norms enhance competitiveness in the export market? ”, Journal of 
International Business Studies , 34, 550-566.  

 
 

 

Authors’ CVs 

Nikolaos S. Sklavounos 
 
Nikolaos S. Sklavounos is a PhD Candidate at the  Department of 
Business Administration, University of Macedonia (U OM), Thessaloniki, 
Greece. He is a graduate of the Department of Busin ess Administration 
and an MBA graduate from UOM, Thessaloniki, Greece.  His PhD 
dissertation focuses on the concept of trust among the partners in 
international strategic alliances (ISAs) and its im portance for the 
success of ISAs and in particular of international joint ventures 
(IJVs). He is an instructor at the Greek  General Secretariat of For 
Life Learning, in the Department of Thessaloniki, w here he teaches a 
number of courses (“Principles of Business Administ ration”, “Forms of 
Enterprises”, “International Marketing” etc.). He h as worked at the 
Career Office of the UOM as an external partner. He  has also worked 
in a scientific team at UOM for the creation of edu cational material 
in the area of Human Resources, where he conducted interviews with HR 
Directors of top Greek firms. Moreover, he has work ed in a scientific 
team at UOM for the study of the context of undecla red work worldwide 
and the report of the best international practices and policies that 
could be adopted in Greece for the solution of the issue.  
Address: 74A An.Papandreou Str., 55132, Kalamaria, Thessaloniki, 

Greece 

Phone Number: (0030)2310450618, (0030)6973407438 

E-mail: sklavou@uom.gr , sklavounosnikos@yahoo.gr   

 
Yannis A. Hajidimitriou 
 
Dr Yannis Hajidimitriou is a Professor in Internati onal Business at 
the Department of Business Administration, Universi ty of Macedonia, 
Thessaloniki, Greece. His current research interest s focus on 
strategies of international expansion, internationa l joint ventures 
and international strategic alliances. Recent resea rch articles 
appear in the Journal of International Consumer Mar keting, European 
Journal of Operational Research, European Business Review, American 
Business Review and in the proceedings of several i nternational 
conferences. Prof. Hajidimitriou is also the author  of three 
university textbooks (in Greek). Since July 2000, P rof. Hajidimitriou 
is a member of the Board of Directors of the Export ers Association of 
Northern Greece (SEVE), representing the University  of Macedonia.  
Address: University of Macedonia, Egnatia 156, 5400 6 Thessaloniki, 

Greece  
Phone Number: (0030)2310891585, fax: (0030)23108915 44  
E-mail: hajidim@uom.gr ,  p.p.: http://eos.uom.gr/~hajidim   

 

 


